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ABPS News, for and about Societies 
The Magazine of the Association of British Philatelic Societies is published four 
times a year: spring, summer, autumn, winter. 
ABPS is a company limited by guarantee (3326534), founded 1

st
 January 1994. 

Material from ABPS News may be freely reproduced, but acknowledgement of 
the source would be appreciated. Copyright of images may belong to parties 
other than ABPS, who must also be consulted. 

Volume 26, Number 4, Winter 2019 (whole number 104) 
Editor: Keith S Burton (ISSN 1353 6869) 

An electronic copy of the newsletter can be viewed on the ABPS webpage 
www.abps.org.uk soon after publication. 
Contact details for ABPS are on the page by the inside rear cover. 
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FROM THE CHAIRMAN:  
 I must begin with many congratulations: Firstly, to the 
PTS team at Stampex; Suzanne Rae, Megan Tester 
and Isobel Klempka, three delightful young ladies who 
are full of ideas and always open to suggestions for 
improving our flag-ship UK exhibitions. This time, PTS- 
inspired talks/ discussions, interviews and tours through 
the exhibits were amongst the innovations. Secondly, on 
Stampex Thursday, the new Royal Philatelic Society 
opened its doors for the first time at 15 Abchurch Lane 

in the City of London. A triumph over many adversities, thanks in no little 
measure to the tenacity, perseverance, and I suspect sheer ñbloody-
mindednessò of Chris King, the well-chosen leader of the move from the old 
home in Devonshire Place. Of course thanks are due also to many others, 
notably Past and Future Presidents and Council members who have done an 
outstanding job for what is, after all, the ABPSôs Senior Society. Many enjoyed 
the Australian States Displays from Her Majesty the Queenôs collection, put 
together by Ian Greig and Ralf Vousden; many congratulations to all of them for 
all their efforts.  

Of course, the second display at the new Royal on September 26
th
 was an event 

particularly close to my own heart - a display by the North Region. I was really 
looking forward to this but unfortunately was unable to attend as I was unwell. 
However, all the reports that I have heard suggest that it was both very well 
attended and very well received. Congratulations must go to Northern Regional 
Representatives, Yvonne Wheatley FRPSL who coordinated the exhibits, and 
Barry Burns FRPSL who produced the booklet.  

Returning to ABPS matters, we wish Bill Hedley success. He has been 
nominated by ABPS to be President of FEPA the European body in charge of 
organised philately throughout the continent. If successful this will be a great 
honour for him personally, and also for ABPS, whose voice will be heard all the 
more clearly on the European Stage. Bill will be replaced as Chairman of the 
Exhibitions and International Committee by Simon Richards, the Treasurer of 
the Royal, and an experienced exhibitor and juror. Having known Simon for a 
number of years I am sure that he will do an excellent job in this role.  

So what next? Great Britain will play an important role at the major Postal 
History event at Sindelfingen in Germany. The British delegation is led by the 
irrepressible Alan Holyoake RDP, so it will be lively! I was meaning to attend this 
event in 2019, as it is one of, if not the main, Postal History Show in Europe and 
I have never been. However, the Scottish Federation wanted Golf at their 
biennial Dundee Weekend, and the dates clashed, so Sindelfingen will have to 
wait another year! Finally, I hope all societies now have a ñStamp Dayò meeting 
in May, as close to the 6

th
 May as possibleé. If not please try again next year. 

Graham Winters FRPSL   
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Editorial 
September marks the return to meetings of many local 
societies though some have re-adjusted their year and 
meeting times to accommodate their membersô 
advancing years and lower mobility. It is always 
interesting to hear how these changes have affected the 
different societies. Unfortunately this is also the time 
when some societies decide that there is no future for them as they run out of 
members, officers or money. It is always sad to record these closures in our 
amendments page, but even sadder to record that some societies have 
withdrawn from ABPS affiliation. ABPS needs your support as it represents you 
all on the international scene at European and Worldwide levels. If we have no 
National Association we lose our voice in the broader world of philately. We also 
will lose all prospect of FEPA* and FIP** support for the international events like 
London 2020. We are one of the leading philatelic nations in the world and 
ABPS is absolutely essential to that. It always astonishes me that individuals 
object to paying realistic amounts for society subscriptions, federation and 
national affiliation fees but will happily pay substantial sums for items in 
auctions. Golfers will pay hundreds of pounds for the right to play on their home 
course (weather permitting) and have the use of the club house - we seem to 
think that 50p to Ã1.50 for a fortnightly or even monthly meeting is all that our 
hobby is worth. Strange - perhaps this is a topic for each and every AGM 
throughout the land. Not what can we get out of our societies and associations 
but what can we put in. If you cannot persuade your society to affiliate to 
Federation or ABPS why not become a personal supporter, Friend or Patron? 

More positively we have had Stampex in September and personally I had a very 
good time. I didnôt spend as much as usual but I did find a few items and a lot of 
friends - some old, some new. After that I went to my first specialist society 
weekend with the Germany & Colonies Philatelic Society in Coventry. I went with 
some apprehension as to the suitability of my Baden material. Those present 
were very welcoming and gave me some useful pointers to further information. 
The variety of material on display exceeded my wildest expectations. I now 
understand why specialist society weekends are so well reported. Whether 
anyone else will provide a report I donôt know but I am happy to say that I found 
the whole experience very enjoyable. A positive AGM lasting only 30 minutes, a 
very useful bourse and a quick, efficient and lucrative auction - canôt be bad. 

There is no Stampex in February so I will be saving up for a long stay in London 
for London 2020 in May. I am one of those who go for a long time, helping where 
I can. I hope to see you there. If I can help you let me know! 

Keith Burton 
*FEPA = Federation of European Philatelic Associations  
** FIP = F®d®ration Internationale de Philatelie 
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Society anniversaries, 2019 
According to the date of foundation shown in the societiesô information on our 
records, significant anniversaries include those shown below (though several 
societies have not let us known their foundation date, so there may be more). 
 
Heartiest congratulations to all involved in these milestones: 
 

Bradford and District PS ï 125
th
 Anniversary Celebration 

This event was mentioned in a previous issue of ABPS NEWS 
and I am pleased to report that it took place and to prove it here 
is a photo of the ABPS Chairman, Graham Winters, cutting the 
cake. Members displayed some 
remarkable material that could have been 
shown in 1894. One member even 
producing a 1d lilac stamp with a fine 
postmark of 26

th
 September 1894, so the 

letter which it franked would have been 
delivered the following day - the actual day 
of the first meeting of the society 125 
years ago! 
We now look forward to the 150

th
 

anniversary in 2044.      Richard Wheatley 

France & Colonies PS - Our 70
th
 Anniversary  

The Society was launched in the early 1940s as the 'France & Colonies Stamp 
Club' by a stamp dealer called Thomas South Mack, initially as a commercial 
venture for his stamp business which also provided a newsletter, a new issue 
service and an exchange packet. After his death in 1948 the club was 
relaunched at its AGM on 21

st
 May 1949 as the 'France and Colonies Philatelic 

Society of Great Britain' offering extra services such as regional meetings, 
auctions and an expertisation committee. It is from this date that we calculate 
our anniversaries and hence the 70

th
 anniversary this year.The achievement 

was celebrated at our annual weekend in March at Charlecote in Warwickshire. 
Mick Bister related the founding of the Society to the attendees after which 

glasses (of champagne of course) were 
raised to honour the 1949 committee and 
to toast the future of the Society. In the 
following month we published a special 
edition of our Journal featuring an 
illustrated article From Stamp Club to 
Philatelic Society relating our history. 
Although we no longer have any founder 
members, our two longest serving ones 
were invited to contribute. George Nash 

1950s  George Nash  2019 
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(Member NÁ30) reminisced about the Society in the 1950s and Bill Mitchell 
(Member NÁ50) wrote on the issues of Mauritania. With the Anniversary edition 
of the Journal members received a facsimile of the first F&PCS Newsletter dated 
June/July 1949.This was a surprise to everybody as the original copy had only 
recently surfaced in the archives of a late member. The cherry on the 
anniversary cake was a review of the special edition of the Journal in the May 
edition of the French philatelic magazine £cho de la Timbrologie.       Mick Bister 

The Netherlands Philatelic Circle ï 70 years 

The Circle brings together people interested in Dutch philately, with members in 
the UK, the Netherlands and further afield. We study the philately not only of the 
Netherlands, but of her former colonies (Netherlands East Indies, Netherlands 
New Guinea, Netherlands Antilles and Suriname) and Indonesia. It was formed 
in 1949 by the expansion of the Netherlands Study Circle, a group of enthusiasts 
mainly based in Glasgow, to include members drawn from the rest of the UK and 
overseas.  
We publish ongoing information on the stamps and postal history of the above 
territories, providing a forum for members to exchange specialist knowledge, 
and opportunities for them to add to their collections by buying material from 
packets and auctions. Members can borrow items from our library of more than 
400 books, journals, monographs and articles. They receive three copies of The 
Netherlands Philatelist annually. It was first published in 1949, containing articles 
based on the research of members and translations of articles published in 
Dutch. A Newsletter, also published three times per year, includes details of new 
issues and special cancellations, notes of relevant articles published elsewhere, 
forthcoming events and a members' Q&A, which offers expert answers to 
queries. We hold an annual weekend Congress at a hotel in the UK, which 
includes talks, displays, an auction, a bourse, a group dinner and a separate non
-philatelic programme for partners and guests. We also meet informally at 
Exhibitions.  
To join, or for more information Č www.netherlandsphilatelic.org.uk  

Ray Welland 

Redcar and Cleveland PS 50
th
 Anniversary 

The year 2019 is the 50
th
 anniversary of 

the foundation of Redcar and Cleveland 
Philatelic Society at the present location 
of Redcar East Community Centre, 
Durham Road, Redcar. The fortunes of 
the Society have varied over time, with 
at one stage a membership of just five. 
The Society has bounced back and now 
boasts a total of 18 members with a     

regular attendance of 13/14. The photograph shows some of our members but 
lacks the glamour of our two lady members, both of whom were unavailable 
when the photo was taken!   (Photo courtesy of Martin Snowdon) 
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Throughout the life of the Society we have tried to operate an informal and 
friendly society, which caters for people who are interested in stamps and  
stamp-related material at all levels. Visit us, you will be made most welcome  
          Geoff Reynolds 
If you think weôve missed you out, please let the Editor know. 

A taste of things to come 

Gibraltar Study Circle will be celebrating 50 years in May 2020. They visited 
Gibraltar in October as part of the Royal 150

th
 Anniversary celebrations. 

 

London 2020 
oversubscribed 
London 2020, the international stamp 
exhibition to be held at the Business 
Design Centre in Londonôs Islington 
from 2

nd
 to 9

th
 May next year, is 

substantially oversubscribed. So 
many collectors wanted to exhibit at 
the event, that an allocation of the 
frames available has had to be made. Equally, all the stands have been sold, 
and there is a waiting list. 
The exhibits will be shown in two sections. The first half (Saturday 2

nd
 May to 

Tuesday 5
th
 May) will include Postal History, Revenue, Open, Picture Postcards, 

Postal Stationery, Modern and part of Youth. The second half (Wednesday 6
th
 

May to Saturday 9
th
 May) will have Championship, Traditional, Aerophilately, 

Thematic and the rest of Youth. One Frame exhibits will be shown alongside 
their parent class.  
Applications for the Literature and Digital Literature classes can still be made, 
until 31

st
 December 2019, through National Commissioners in the usual way.  

For those wishing to book a hotel in London during the exhibition, please use the 
hotel booking facility on the website www.london2020.co/hotels.  
Philatelists from all over the world are being invited to be patrons of the 
exhibition to support it financially. Details can be found at www.london2020.co/
supporters, but a major new benefit for patrons is a preferential rate on 
bookings at a nearby hotel. This offer is limited, and thus subject to availability. 
Those potentially interested should email patrons@london2020.co for further 
details. This is available to existing patrons as well.  
The entire organisation of London 2020 is being undertaken by volunteers. Many 
have already offered their services ï but more are needed! Please register via 
www.london2020.co/volunteers.  
For more information, go to www.london2020.co/mailchimp/ to receive 
newsletter updates about the progress of the exhibition and receive important 
announcements as they are made.  
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Frank Bellamy 

A Blue Plaque commemorating 
FRANK BELLAMY (1863ï1936), 
astronomer and philatelist, and his 
niece ETHEL BELLAMY (1881ï
1960), seismologist and astronomer, 
was unveiled at 2 Winchester Road, 
Oxford, OX2 6NA, on Tuesday 8

th
 

October. 
Frank was born in Oxford, the son of 
a bookbinder, and educated at 
Magdalen College School. In 1881 he 
became an assistant at the University 
Observatory and was set to work on 
the Astrographic Catalogue, an 
ambitious international project to map 
all the stars, shared out between 
eighteen observatories around the 
world. His assignment was to take 
photographic plates, measure and 

reduce thousands of star images and prepare them for publication. The initial 
work took ten years and he then undertook work for other zones such as those 
of the Vatican, Hyderabad and Potsdam observatories. Over 46 years he 
photographed and catalogued over a million stars. In this he was more than ably 
assisted by his niece Ethel recruited for the work when she was only seventeen. 
Both were later made honorary Oxford MAs and Fellows of the Royal 
Astronomical Society. He resigned from the Observatory in 1936 after a strong 
disagreement about future directions with the new Savilian Professor, H. H. 
Plasket. Frank died only two weeks later and is buried in St Sepulchreôs 
Cemetery, Jericho, Oxford.  
He is also an esteemed figure in philatelic circles and founded the Oxford 
Philatelic Society in 1890, serving as secretary and treasurer until his death. He 
was made a Fellow of the Royal Philatelic Society. His stamp collection, started 
when he was five years old, comprised over 200 000 items and was nationally 
famous. College Messenger stamps from Oxford and Cambridge were an 
unusual feature, some now held in the Bodleian collections. The Oxford 
Philatelic Society made the proposal for this Blue Plaque, recognising his truly 
remarkable contribution to the intellectual and cultural life of the city in so many 
areas. He collaborated on initiatives in field botany and meteorology, was a pillar 
of the Oxfordshire (now Ashmolean) Natural History Society, and a founder 
member of the Oxford Photographic Society. His images of Oxford are valued 
holdings in the city archive. He was also Vice President of the Oxfordshire 
Cricket Association. 
His niece Ethel Bellamy not only collaborated on the astrographic work but 
branched out into a new pioneering field, that of seismology. In 1918 she was 


